Dear brothers and sisters in Christ,

My sense of October has changed over the years. Growing up it was cooling temperatures, leaves changing colors and football games. Now, it is hot Santa Ana weather, vegetation drying out, the changing colors provided by wildfires, and football games. What has not changed – and nature reminds us in both beauty and fury – is how we live in relationship with the living God. 

The wildfires in particular have had a profound impact on me. We had hurricanes, lightning and blizzards growing up in Philadelphia. We had water in our basement and some flooding in the area when Hurricane Agnes blew through in 1972, but nothing like the kind of devastation we saw with the wildfires in 2003 and 2008. With the uncertainty of what was going to happen next – were we going to be evacuated? Were the flames going to get closer? – came the peace that passes all understanding that our days and our times are in God’s hands. 

In your book were written all the days that were formed for me, when none of them as yet existed. How weighty to me are your thoughts, O God! How vast is the sum of them! I try to count them—they are more than the sand; I come to the end—I am still with you. (Psalm 139:16-18)

“We confess and acknowledge one God alone, to whom alone we must cleave, whom alone we must serve, whom alone we must worship, and in whom alone we put our trust.” Scots Confession (1560).

The prospect of losing our house in a wildfire was unsettling; however, it drove home the point that “we confess and acknowledge one God alone.” It takes some work to let go of the comfort of having possession of things, but it is important to not hold those things so tightly that we refuse to “cleave” to God.  The notion of “cleaving” resonates with me.  It was a word I heard in sermons when I was young and it stuck; to me it meant being urgent and abandon all else while clinging to God. I had the picture of a child wrapped around a father’s leg, holding on for all it is worth. Everything else can be released, but you do not let go of the most important thing. 

The wonderful comfort as I have aged is the realization that while I am holding on with all of my strength, the truth is that God has hold of me. I still hold on but it is nice to know my salvation is not dependent on my own strength.  


Going on a Journey

Switching gears a little bit: much of the sermon series in Ephesians is going to be focused on preparing; that is, growing as disciples of Jesus. Ephesians is all about understanding the significance of the gift we have been given in grace, the response of faith, and an awareness of the world into which we are sent. It is important we take seriously the exhortations of Scripture to be prepared. We do not know what tomorrow will bring, nor do we know the kinds of opportunities we will have to be instruments of God’s love reaching out to others.

We will see the importance of preparation in even greater detail when we study Exodus in the sermon series in 2012. Exodus tells the story of God’s call for his people to step out in faith, to go on a journey, to trust him, and to seek his Promised land. We are going to be developing a theme throughout the year: God calls us, God goes with us on the way, and God is the destination. There is movement all along the way.

Chula Vista Presbyterian Church is on a journey. For many in this congregation, the mortgage on the Family Life Center has been the spiritual equivalent of wandering in the desert. It was a journey out of a previous identity into something unknown and different. Through the years of paying off that debt – which has been substantial portion of the annual budget -- we have seen God’s faithfulness. For years, people have said, “It will be so nice when that mortgage is done. Then…”

Well, now, as we see the retirement of that debt within a matter of months (no longer years!), it is important we prepare for life in the Promised land. We need to understand our responsibility to bear faithful testimony in the neighborhoods into which we have been called to go. We need to discern our identity: how do you explain to people what we stand for? How would we like to be known in the community? We can be positioning ourselves now for what that “then…” will bring. 


Stewardship
Switching gears once more: October is the standard month for stewardship discussions in congregations. We always make sure to emphasize that stewardship means much more than just making a financial pledge to the church, but it certainly includes it. The Reformed tradition – of which Chula Vista Presbyterian is a part – takes seriously the call to be good stewards of all God has given us. 

John Calvin tied stewardship to self-renunciation and love of neighbor. 

Let this, therefore, be our rule for generosity and beneficence: We are the stewards of everything God has conferred on us by which we are able to help our neighbor, and are required to render account of our stewardship. Moreover, the only right stewardship is that which is tested by the rule of love. Thus it will come about that we shall not only join zeal for one another’s benefit with care for our own advantage, but shall subordinate the latter to the former. 

And lest perhaps we should not realize that this is the rule for the proper management of all gifts we have received from God, he also in early times applied it to the least gifts of his generosity. For he commanded that the first fruits be brought to him by which the people were to testify that it was unlawful to accept for themselves any enjoyment of benefits not previously consecrated to him [Exodus 23:19]. (Calvin, Institutes of the Christian Religion, Book III, chapter 7, section 5).
Everything we have, we have received from the LORD. Everything belongs to God and we hold it loosely, knowing that it has been given for the good of the whole body. The familiar stewardship triad of “time, talents, and treasure” is accurate. All belongs to God. Prayerfully consider your relationship with God. Prayerfully consider his generosity. Prayerfully remember his blessings; take time to review where and how God has met you along the way. Then, consider how your life reflects gratitude and worship for the love you have received. Do you worship God with the first fruits of your time, talent, and treasure; or does God receive only what you can spare?


Themes

So, October is a reminder of change: seasons, situations, and stewardship. Yet one thing remains: Jesus Christ is the same yesterday, today, and forever.

Your brother in Christ,

Bob Davis

